
PREFACE

This book is the result of the cooperation between chemist Eva Elisabeth Astrup and 
archaeologist Irmelin Martens, both former professors at Museum of Cultural History at 
the University of Oslo. 

The investigations presented in this book are intended to offer a metallographic analysis 
of Viking Age swords as an equal and important part of archaeological research on such 
weapons. The choice of swords from Telemark county was made partly because of the 
research on iron extraction I had carried out there.

Primary questions concerned weaponsmiths’ knowledge and skills, but obviously such 
issues are closely related to a wide range of problems relating to the societies where the 
smiths lived and worked. Although we have raised and discussed some of these topics, it is 
beyond the scope of this project to fully explore societal factors.

I look back on the long-lasting collaboration between Eva Elisabeth Astrup and myself 
with much gratitude. This endeavour included the study and interpretation of X-radiographs, 
as well as many fruitful discussions of various aspects of Viking Age weapon production. 
Unfortunately, E.E. Astrup was unable to take part in the concluding discussions because 
of health problems. Our cooperation has always been very pleasant and rewarding and has 
added much to my knowledge and understanding of many complex questions. Her con-
tribution goes far beyond the metallographic investigations and the other chapters where 
she is directly involved, and has been crucial to my intention and ability to finish this book. 
She was always conscious that her investigations are part of archaeological research, and her 
archaeological knowledge is extensive, yet always accompanied by open-minded curiosity.

Chapters 1, 2, 3, 4, 6.8 and 7 are written by me, chapter 5 written by Astrup and me, 
chapter 6 written by Astrup and chapter 6.7 is written by Vegard Vike.

We owe much to the Museum of Cultural History, University of Oslo, both for giv-
ing us office space and many other facilities during many years after retirement, and for 
financial support on several occasions. In the final phase, several members of the museum’s 
staff, headed by Anne-Lene Melheim, have helped us in many ways, and I want to express 
my gratitude to all of them. Our special thanks goes to Ellen H. Holte for digitalising the 
photographs; to Johnny Kreutz for the drawings; Kjetil Loftsgarden for his very competent 
editorial work and good advice; Marianne Moen for correcting our English; Magne Samdal 
for producing the maps; Lisbeth Skogstrand, Unn Plahter and Anne Skogsfjord for help 
with illustrations; and Espen Uleberg for invaluable help with the main find table. Vegard 
Vike’s participation in taking and producing digital X-radiographs has been indispensable. 
I am also grateful to the external reviewer for valuable criticism and comments. Last, but 
not least, I want to thank the editors Ann Kristin Gresaker, Marte Ericsson Ryste and Katia 
Stieglitz at Cappelen Damm Akademisk.
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